[image: image1.jpg]THEM ' Best
2013 =
Achievemen t Awards AChIeV|ng

10" ANNIVERSARY

WINNERS Council






[image: image1.jpg]
     Draft Minutes 

SCHOOLS FORUM – 31 January 2017

	Members


	Paul Lufkin (PL) – Acting Chair

Frieda Perry (FP)

Carla Chandler (CCh)

Carole Cook (CC)

Chris Milton (CM)

Hamish Dowlen (HD)

Terry Daniels (TD)

Karen Sheridan (KS)

Carlene Facey (CF)


	Primary School rep (Wimbledon Park)

Primary School rep (Hatfeild)

        PRU rep (Melbury College)

14-19 rep (TRP Ltd)

Academies rep (Harris Merton)
Secondary School Gov rep (Raynes Park)

Primary Governor rep (Aragon/Hollymount)
Primary School rep (Malmesbury)

Early Years rep (childminder)



	In Attendance
	Marius Karsten-Strydom (MKS)
Jane McSherry (JM)
Paul Ballatt (PB)


Allison Jones (AJ)
Sandra Garvey (SG)

	LBM CSF – Finance
LBM Asst Director of Education

LBM Asst Director of Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

Early Years and Children’s Centres Manager

LBM CSF – Clerk 


	Apologies
	Alex Williamson (AW) - Chair

Julia Waters (JW)
Andrew Kennedy (AC)
Katherine Davies (KD) 
David Erridge (DE)

	        Secondary School rep (Rutlish)

Secondary School rep (Ursuline)

RC Dicoesan representative

Substitute primary School rep

        Special School rep (Perseid)
        

	
	
	

	
	
	ACTIONS

	1.
	Welcome & Apologies

	
	                                                                                                                                                                                       
In the absence of the Chair and advised late arrival of the Vice Chair, PL undertook to chair today’s meeting.  Colleagues were welcomed, introductions made and apologies noted.

Primary School Vacancy
It was noted that KD will attend future meetings until a permanent replacement can be found.  Her apologies were noted for today’s meeting, however.
 
	

	2.
	Draft Minutes of the Meeting on 13 October 2016 and Matters Arising   
	

	
	
The draft minutes were approved for accuracy.

Matters Arising from previous minutes


Buy to Let Landlord 
PB said that James McGinlay, Head of Sustainable Communities, remains happy to meet or receive comments from schools wanting to explore providing keyworker housing. The Schools Forum agreed that individual members should take this offer up if they wished to do so.
Marketing in Schools
JM confirmed that she is developing a proposal which will be taken to the next round of Headteacher meetings.

Contingencies – Tree Maintenance
PB reported that PFI schools are paying for tree maintenance within their PFI contract and therefore these schools will have made double payments as budget decisions have already made for 2017-18.  In order to correct this arrangements will have been put in place for those schools to be refunded for the 2017-18 payment and alternative arrangements put in place for future years.
SEMH provision 
JM said that she had raised this with primary heads at their meeting last term.
There is a long term strategy for Melbury College.  However, the David Nicholas Nursery site is being used as an interim measure. CCh confirmed that 5 places will be offered, and explained that staff from Orchard had been seconded into post.  

At JM’s request, CCh agreed to attend a future headteachers’ meeting in the summer term to talk about primary provision for SEMH and the options going forward.
	ALL
JM

JM/CCH



	3.
	December 2016 Budget Monitoring

	
	MKS confirmed the forecast financial position of the DSG as showing a £470k overspend at December 2016.  He highlighted the main pressures and underspends, setting out the council’s options on how to deal with this going forward:

· Transfer £100k of the Merton academy SEN statement/EHC plan budget to the Merton maintained school budget.  This will be reviewed yearly;
· Re-allocate the bulge class underspend to the schools formula and special schools to help fund their portion of Education Services Grant termination as detailed in the ESG report;  
· The parenting cover de-delegated budget to be increased in order to fund the expected cost.  This would mean de-delegating more from schools to fund the overspend;
· The £686k High Needs Block growth is allocated towards the Independent Day School budget;  
· Transfer £250k from the Schools Block to the High Needs Block to fund the SEN placement/EHC plan cost pressure in Out of Borough maintained schools.
JM explained that the increase in SEN costs is due to the numbers of children and young people going through the statutory assessment process, which are rising year on year, and due to those with a high level of need.  Part of the SEN strategy, she said, is to increase places in borough in the special school provision offered at Cricket Green and Perseid Schools.  
KS asked if there was an even spread across the borough of these groups going into independent provision?  JM explained that whilst parental preference must be considered, where needs can be met within the borough, the council will push for Tribunal if necessary.  Whilst looking to expand provision, officers are exploring the reasons as to what the drivers are for parental choices outside of the borough.  
PL commented that setting the budget at the same level may result in more overspend.  MKS replied that the council is mindful of schools’ budgets and notes that £1.2m is available in reserves.  He explained that this is a difficult balancing act, and that it is unclear whether the new funding formula will allow local authorities to move money in the future.  Therefore, he advised that it would be wise to hold fire and wait until the impact is known.

Decision
Schools Forum Members:

a) noted the financial position of the DSG.
b) agreed to move funds from the high needs block / agreed to the recommendations set out at paragraph 3.1 of the report.

	


	4.
	ESG Changes   

	
	
MKS explained that his report included guidance on how these changes will work and the implications for Merton.  

Background

The ESG funds statutory education services for academies and maintained schools (see para 3.2.6 of the report).
The current total budgeted cost of these services for 2016/17 is £2,968k.  The ESG funding available is £2,350k.  Previously the Regulations didn’t allow for funding to be moved from the DSG to cover LA statutory duties, however, this will be changed from 2017/18.  Transitional funding will be available until August 2017, but then this will cease.



Decision 1
It was noted that School Improvement will be funded separately from 2017/18. The School Improvement Grant will be circa £104k in 2017/18 and £179k in 2018/19. This will leave a funding gap of £31k in 2017/18 to enable services to be delivered at the current level. Primary and Secondary schools are asked to de-delegate £1.43 per pupil to fund the £31k gap. 
In order to enable schools to fund this additional cost, the AWPU and top up rates will be increased by £1.43 in 2017/18 to avoid additional cost burden to schools.
Decision 2
Agreement was being sought from Schools Forum to centrally maintain the retained duties rate of £15 per pupil, which was transferred from the ESG to DSG.    

Decision 3 

Merton proposes that the reduction in ESG grant is split roughly 50-50 between the LA and the DSG (see table at 3.2.3).
In order to enable schools to fund this additional cost, the AWPU and top up rates will be increased by £23.11 in 2017/18 to avoid additional cost burden to schools.

Agreement was being sought today from the relevant maintained schools members of the Forum to agree the amount proposed by Merton to be retained for statutory duties.

PL stated that it would have been useful for the Funding Formula Working Group to have known about this issue when it had met, as different decisions may have been made (eg, options for marketing).  Whilst PL’s point was noted, MKS explained that the information had not been available until much later in the funding process.

VOTE

Members then voted on the above decisions as follows:

1.  Primary and Secondary school phases  de-delegate £31k for school improvement services fro 2017/18:

Primary      Secondary 
Yes: 4        Yes: 1
No:  0         No: 0

It was therefore agreed to de-delegate £1.43 per pupil to fund these services.

2.  Agree to centrally maintain the retained duties rate of £15 per pupil, which was transferred from the ESG to DSG.  

Members voted unanimously to agree.  There were no abstentions.

It was therefore agreed to centrally maintain the retained duties rate of £15 per pupil.

3.  To agree £500k proposed by Merton to be retained for statutory duties.

Primary      Secondary     Special
Yes: 4        Yes: 1            Yes: 1
No:  0         No: 0             No: 0

It was therefore agreed to retain the proposed amounts for statutory education duties. 
	

	5 & 6.
	EY Consultation results & EY Block
	

	
	
These two items were taken together. 

AJ explained that there will be a new Early Years Single Funding Formula in place from April 2017.  A short consultation took place in January 2017, and Members were asked to note the responses and offer any comments.

The accompanying report set out the current position and the following key information was highlighted:

· An hourly rate for 15 hours of nursery provision with 15 hours support.

· The contingency for 2017/18 has been set at £1.370m.  The table at 2.6 sets out both the expected contingency available and the expected grant reduction. 
· In line with the new direction of travel Merton has set only one new base rate in the formula for 3 and 4 year olds: this will be £4.60 for all settings.
· Outside of the formula local authorities can retain up to 7% of the total 3 and 4 year old allocation for 2017/18, and up to 5% from 2018/19 to fund LA duties.

· 895k is to be centrally retained in 2017-18 to fund these duties.

· EYPP criteria will be used as a measure of deprivation at a rate of 70p for 2017/18.

· An optional supplementary supplement for ‘sparsity’ will be set at a rate of 80p for 2017/18.
· The DfE has allocated separate funding for two year olds, which allows local authorities to have discretion (including discretion for support for children with SEN and retaining an element from the 2 year allocation).

· There are two components to the contingency for 2 year olds in 2017/18.


KS raised a query in relation to placements on school nurseries.  AJ responded that the council is instructed to fund PVIs as soon as they become registered.  KS commented that she felt that schools were in competition with nurseries.
PL commented that distortions in funding rates needed to be removed rapidly which, it was noted, was also a point made within the consultation.   

The Schools Forum noted the Early Years Single Funding Formula allocation for 2017/18.   

Members then voted unanimously to approve the continuation of the centrally held funding as detailed in paragraph 2.5 of the report.
	

	7.
	Schools Block 
	

	
	
Members noted the Schools Funding Formula allocation for 2017/18 and comments were invited.   

MKS explained that the only change made had been to unit values.  Generally the overall picture is good, and although there are cost pressures, it was possible to increase the funding allocation to schools.

Appendices 1 and 2 were shared, however, members were asked not to share this further as the information is confidential around individual school budgets.  Final budgets are expected be sent to schools on Monday 6 February 2017.
MKS advised CM that in addition to schools, academies were also entitled to contact the Local Authority to advise on any budget difficulties.
The Schools Forum then unanimously approved the continuation of the centrally held funding as detailed in paragraphs 2.2 and 2.3 of the report.
PL commented that in order to manage efficiencies in schools then it was important for schools to work closely together.  He suggested that this would require leadership from the Local Authority and engagement from schools.  Sensible issues for consideration could include how surplus places can be better strategically managed.  JM agreed to speak to Tom Procter in advance of picking up this discussion with heads at their cluster meetings.

PB reminded colleagues of the work undertaken previously with the development of a procurement hub.  This has not been impactful.  He agreed that officers would take the lead if this was the will of heads/chairs for officers to look into this.
As no reports are expected at the next Schools Forum meeting it was agreed to use this as an opportunity for brainstorming of efficiencies, and to get an update on the latest position regarding admissions and feedback from the Strategy Group led by JM.
	JM

	8.
	High Needs Block
	

	
	
MKS drew members’ attention to the table detailing how Merton’s high needs block funding is allocated, and this was noted.
	

	9.
	Any Other Business 
	

	
	
Levels of funding 

In respect of lobbying re schools’ concerns about budgets, KS encouraged members to approach their unions.  PL commented that he had sent a report to the Public Accounts Committee on schools’ financial sustainability which could provide helpful evidence.
Apprenticeship Levy

JM wished to make members aware of the introduction of this new levy, which will be introduced on 6 April 2017. The levy requires all employers operating in the UK, with a pay bill over £3 million each year, to invest in Apprenticeships.  CC offered to circulate some helpful information to members to provide further information about this new initiative.
	
CC

	10.
	Date of Next Meeting
	

	
	
22 March at 4pm, at Malmesbury Primary School.
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